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#1 Connecticut Coppers 

In the July 1961 issue of The Colonial Newsletter (p. 32-3), the colonial coin collector and 
numismatist, Edward Barnsley, reported on the discovery of a new 1787 Connecticut 
Copper reverse.  Designated as the Z.25, it was included within the Miller system of 
attribution, though it was unlisted by Henry C. Miller in his 1920 survey. Barnsley included 
images taken by Cyril H. Hawley of the coin in his collection.  Hawley’s coin had the  Z.25 
reverse paired with the 33.29 obverse die.  Another die combination using this reverse 
(33.48-Z.25) was discovered in 1970 by Richard Picker while reviewing coins from the 
Appleton/Massachusetts Historical Society collection, later sold by Stack’s.   

The 1787 Reverse Z.25 is described on page 531 of Randall Clark’s award-winning C4 
publication The Identification and Classification of Connecticut Coppers.   Both die 
pairings remain very rare today.  When an example of the 33.48-Z.25 was sold by Stack’s 
Bowers Galleries in 2024 as part of the collection of past C4 Newsletter Editor and 
American Numismatic Society President, Sydney Martin, it was described as one of four 
known. In 2023 Stack’s Bowers cataloged Martin’s 33.29-Z.25 variety, as also only having 
four known examples. 

 

1787 Connecticut Copper. Miller 33.48-Z.25, W-4040. Rarity-7+. Draped Bust Left. VG 
Details--Environmental Damage (PCGS). From the Sydney F. Martin Collection, Stack’s 

Bowers Galleries, August 2024, lot 7238. 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 


